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The Central State Hospital Local Redevelopment Authority met in regular session on Wednesday, August 17, 2016 at 5:00 PM in the Second Floor Conference Room in the Powell Building.

Members present were Russ Walden, George Martinez, John Ferguson, Bruce Vaughn, Quay Fuller, Dudley Rowe, Joy Nelson, Nolan Stephens, Johnny Grant, Owen Pittman, and Jim Payne.

The Recording Secretary called roll and a quorum of members of the authority was declared present.

Ms. Fuller called the meeting to order at 5:00 PM and made opening comments. She thanked everyone in attendance for making time for the Authority’s meeting. Ms. Fuller stated that she was looking forward to hearing about the CorrectLife and Youth Challenge Academy projects. She stated that both projects were nearing completion. 

Dr. Nolan Stephens arrived at 5:01pm. 

Ms. Fuller state that there had been a hiring fair for jobs at the YCA earlier that day, which meant jobs for the community. She stated that Mr. Joe Wright was present and would give the board an update on the Bostick Nursing Center construction later in the board meeting. Ms. Fuller explained that executive director, Mike Couch, would give an update on the Agribusiness projects and the Parham kitchen renovation. She stated that Mr. Couch would give a more thorough update on all of the Authority’s projects during his report.
 
Ms. Fuller then asked the board if they had reviewed the minutes from the July meeting.

Motion Vaughn, second Ferguson to approve July 27, 2016 meeting minutes.

On vote aye: Walden, Martinez, Ferguson, Vaughn, Fuller, Rowe, Nelson, Stephens, Grant, and Pittman. The motion carried and the July 27, 2016 Authority meeting minutes were adopted as official.

Ms. Fuller stated that there was a need for the board to go into executive session to discuss a real estate matter.

Motion Nelson, second Ferguson to go into closed session to discuss a real estate matter.

On vote aye; Walden, Martinez, Ferguson, Vaughn, Fuller, Rowe, Nelson, Stephens, Grant and Pittman. The motion carried and the Authority went into closed session at 5:02pm and returned to open session at 5:14pm. 

Dr. Payne arrived at 5:11pm.

Ms. Fuller stated that no action was taken in the executive session.

Motion Ferguson, second Rowe to re-enter open session

On vote aye; Walden, Martinez, Ferguson, Vaughn, Fuller, Rowe, Nelson, Stephens, Grant, Pittman, and Payne. The motion carried and the board went back into open session.

Ms. Fuller recognized Mr. Mike Couch for an executive director’s report.

Mr. Couch thanked Chair Fuller for her opening comments. Mr. Couch first recognized a letter in the board packet from Georgia Gwinnett College’s monthly magazine. The letter was from Dr. Stas Preczewski, a previous Authority board member. Mr. Couch stated that he felt the letter was relevant because it was focused on changing the game. Mr. Couch explained that he hoped the Authority was doing that. Mr. Couch introduced the board to a request from DBHDD regarding two homes on the CSH campus, Pine Knoll #1 and #2. He explained that the homes had been operating as group homes for individuals with developmental disabilities and behavioral health problems. Mr. Couch stated that the homes had been in operation for over 15 years. He explained that DBHDD had requested the Authority allow the homes to continue to operate as group home under the private ownership of Oconee CSB. Mr. Couch stated that the requests from Oconee CSB and DBHDD were in the board packet. He explained that the process to maintain the homes as group homes would include Oconee CSB purchasing the homes and then renovating the homes so they met the required standards. Mr. Couch recognized Tyrone Evans, the Chief Executive Officer of Oconee CSB. Mr. Evans explained that Oconee CSB was a quasi-government agency that operate in 6 counties, including Baldwin. He stated that a Commissioner from each of the Counties Oconee CSB serves appointed one member to the board of directors. Mr. Evans stated that Oconee CSB had provided services for individuals with behavioral health and developmental disabilities for over 25 years. He stated that the homes known as Pine Knoll #1 and #2 employed 15 full time staff members. The staff provides services for the 19 people who reside in the homes. Mr. Evans explained that once Oconee CSB purchases the homes they intend to renovate them. Mr. Couch stated that Oconee CSB intended to use cash to purchase the properties and then use a line of credit to finance the renovations. Mr. Couch stated that Mr. Greg Hoyt provided a letter from DBHDD, which was in the board packet. He explained that the letter ensured DBHDD’s full support of the sale to Oconee CSB and expresses DBHDD’s wish for Oconee CSB to continue to operate the homes as group homes. Mr. Couch stated that he would like the board’s support to move forward with collecting the diligence needed to sell the properties to Oconee CSB.

Motion Rowe, second Nelson to allow the Executive Director to move forward with the process of complete diligence on the sale with the goal of selling the properties known as Pine Knoll #1 and #2 to Oconee CSB.

There was an open discussion.

On vote aye; Walden, Martinez, Ferguson, Vaughn, Fuller, Rowe, Nelson, Stephens, Grant, Pittman, and Payne. The motion carried and the Executive Director was granted permission to move forward with the process of collecting diligence with the goal of selling the properties known as Pine Knoll #1 and #2 to Oconee CSB.

Mr. Couch gave an update on the City of Milledgeville property requests. He stated that the Authority received a request from the City of Milledgeville in late May inquiring the Chapel of All Faiths, the Pecan Grove, and the Mary Brown Pavilion. Mr. Couch explained that he spoke to City Manager, Barry Jarret, about the requests. He stated that Mr. Jarrett had expressed some questions about moving forward with the Chapel of All Faiths and the Pecan Grove, but was still interesting in acquiring the Mary Brown Pavilion. Mr. Couch stated that he had set a meeting with Mr. Jarrett for the day after the board meeting to discuss the transaction further. 

Mr. Couch gave an update on the GMC property request. He stated that there was a letter in the board packet from GMC President, General Caldwell, stating formal interest in acquiring the auditorium. Mr. Couch stated that there was an aerial image of the plat attached to the letter. He stated that GMC would use the auditorium to expand their ladies athletic program and for performing arts. Mr. Couch stated that GMC would also open the building for public use. He stated that the auditorium transfer was slated to be on the agenda for the quarterly SPC board meeting, scheduled for September 13th. Mr. Couch explained that the transfer would be a public benefit conveyance and allow GMC to invest funds into the renovation and upkeep of the property. He explained that DBHDD had requested use of the auditorium a few times a year for their events. Mr. Couch stated that GMC was planning to demolish two of the three additional buildings on the plat and convert the space into additional parking lots.

Motion Rowe, second Nelson to give the Executive Director permission to move forward with the transfer of the auditorium to GMC by public benefit conveyance.

There was an open discussion

On vote aye; Walden, Martinez, Ferguson, Vaughn, Fuller, Rowe, Nelson, Stephens, Grant, Pittman, and Payne. The motion carried and the Executive Director was granted permission to move forward with the transfer of the auditorium to GMC by public benefit conveyance.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. Couch gave an update on the agribusiness kitchen project. He stated that the project was quickly morphing into a multi- phase project with a much larger scope that just the Parham Kitchen. Mr. Couch stated that the Authority hosted a group of 11 people the week prior to the board meeting that were working on a secondary project. He explained that the project had grown into building an additional food prep facility and the addition of a third parcel that would be a hydroponics/ aquaponics facility. Mr. Couch stated that the team was moving forward with the project and continued to meeting every week via conference call. He explained that the secondary facility would be a High Pressure Pasteurization facility, which is a state of the art technique for preserving food. Mr. Couch stated that while looking for a new site for this facility the Authority worked with the Milledgeville- Baldwin Development Authority to show the company several sites on and off the CSH campus. He stated that Colony Farm was being considered for a third facility. Mr. Couch explained that the Authority was working with a development company that had agreed to provide equity to get the kitchen renovation started. He stated that looking forward, if Food Service Partners decided that they were ready to move forward with the kitchen, he would want permission from the board to get the Parham Kitchen transfer on the September SPC agenda. Mr. Couch stated that the Agribusiness project could be a game changer for the development of the CSH campus. Mr. Couch recognized County Chairman, Sammy Hall. Chairman Hall stated that the project was not just about agriculture, but more focused on food production. He explained that the most impressive part of the project he had seen so far was FSP CEO, Angelo Bizzaro. Mr. Hall explained that Mr. Bizzaro had completely bought in to the agribusiness project concept on the CSH campus. Mr. Couch explained that, with the addition of the two other facilities, the project had moved from $2.8 million to a $25 million project. He stated that with all three projects, the Authority will create around 165 jobs. Mr. Couch stated that Dean Sam Pardue, the Dean of the College of Agriculture at UGA, and Regent Alford were coming to town. He stated that Dr. Dorman, the President of Georgia College, was helping the Authority by hosting a luncheon that day.

There was an open discussion.

Mr. Couch gave an update on the gas system transfer. He stated that the gas system was the final utility system on the gas that needed to be transferred. Mr. Couch stated that the system would be advertised in September.

Mr. Couch recognized Captain Jared Smith for a Milledgeville Youth Challenge Academy update. Captain Smith stated that the building renovation was moving along well and the building was on track to be completed in mid-September, He stated that the first class would start on October 16th. Captain Smith stated that the Milledgeville YCA hosted a job fair earlier that day. He stated that the job fair had excellent attendance, but they were still short on LPN’s, GED teachers, and maintenance technicians. Captain Smith stated that all of the job openings were posted online.

Mr. Couch gave an update on all property requests and the IGA status. He began by sharing the most recent agenda from the bi-monthly SPC, DBHDD, CSH LRA meeting. Mr. Couch stated that he would be happy to address any questions about items on the agenda. Mr. Couch then quickly went over the agenda items. He explained that there had been some interest from the Old Capitol Museum in the Train Depot. Mr. Couch stated that one an executive transfer was signed, Cedar Pond would transfer to the Georgia War Veterans Home, but would also be open to the public. Mr. Couch stated that Tent-sational and Cogentes were both moving towards closing on their buildings. He explained that Chapel 3 was vacant. Mr. Couch stated that the Chard Wray Food Pantry had expressed some interest in purchasing their building. He stated that the Authority had submitted lease terms for Moving Forward in Christ Church and EMPACT Inc. Mr. Couch stated that the SPC had suggested using legislation as a tool to create a system in which the Authority could self- fund, as opposed to the Intergovernmental Agreement. He explained that the SPC planned to include the legislation in the Omnibus Bill. Mr. Couch stated that SPC felt that the legislation was supportable and would give the Authority the tools to act as a Federal BRAC Authority. He stated that Jon Howell was acting as the Authority’s liaison. Mr. Couch stated that the Authority was working with SPC to determine the best way to establish property values on campus through appraisals. He stated that the Authority had met with a solar group that was looking for 150 acres on the campus to build a solar farm. Mr. Couch stated that the Authority had sent a list of priority buildings for phase 1 studies to DCA, who holds the State funding the Authority was awarded in the 2017 FY. He explained the Authority would get $25,000 initially, $25,000 once the work was 50% complete, and $25,000 once the work was completed. Mr. Couch stated that the next SPC was scheduled for September 13th.

Mr. Couch gave an update on the City of Thomasville visit. He stated that leadership from the City of Thomasville had come to the CSH campus for a visit in early August. Mr. Couch stated that during their trip, they looked at the lessons learned from the Authority’s work over the last few years. He stated that the Authority was continuing a dialogue with their leadership.

Mr. Couch recognized Joe Wright for an update on the CorrectLife project. Mr. Wright stated that he did not bring pictures for the board meeting. He explained that most of the work was now taking place inside of the building. Mr. Wright stated that the project had reached a milestone, the AC was running. He stated that the floors were down in all of the patient rooms on wing 7 and 8. Mr. Wright stated that the architect would be on site for a final inspection of wings 7 and 8 at the end of August. He stated that there was still some siding being put up in the courtyards. Mr. Wright stated that the electrical contractor should be finished with his work by the end of August. He stated that Garbutt was pushing their contractors so the building could be finished by the end of September. Mr. Couch stated that the Authority hosted a group from the Board of Pardons and Paroles the week before the board meeting. He stated that the group from Pardons and Paroles were blown away at how beautiful the building looked. Mr. Couch stated that the Authority was working with Dr. Musso, ORMC, and a doctors group in town to make sure the facility used as many local- business as possible.

Mr. Couch recognized Ms. Lauren Abis for an event update. She stated that the CSH Celebration Day planning was moving along well. Ms. Abis stated that Bruce Vaughn was going to be cooking burgers from locally grown beef on the day of the event. She stated that promotion for the event was going well and she expected to get a lot more action from local media as the event got closer. Ms. Abis explained that she was working with a mass communications class from Georgia College on a project to document the first person stories from people who worked, or were treated on the CSH campus. 

Mr. Couch recognized Ms. Lauren Abis to share a promo video created by Vivitex Aerial Imaging. Ms. Abis played the video, but the sound was not working. Mr. Couch stated that the video was excellent and could be used as a promotional tool for the campus in the future. Ms. Abis stated that she would share the video with the board via email the next day.

Mr. Couch stated that this concluded his report.

Ms. Fuller thanked the community for their support and the board for their participation.
  
Motion Rowe, second Ferguson to adjourn.

The meeting was adjourned at 6:08pm.





________________________________
Quay H. Fuller, Chair
ATTEST:


_________________________________
Lauren Abis, Recording Secretary
